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President’s Column 
Dear Members,  
We are planning to open in Term 2, as 
ever Covid permitting, with some new 
courses and talks and some new venues.  
 
Enrolment will be on the two days 
following Anzac Day. It will be a condition 
of Membership that we are triple 
vaccinated. 
 
In Tai Chi, the request for volunteers was 
not successful, however, thanks to a very 
generous offer from Kathie Pearson, there 
will be a new Tai Chi course - A Taste of 
Tai Chi, which will allow Tai Chi to 
continue.  
 
I regret to advise that Peter Clarke cannot 
continue any of his many contributions to 
KiamaU3A as he has been recently 
diagnosed with a very serious illness - 
brain tumours. I am sure you will all wish 
to contact Peter to express your support 
but please do not ring, perhaps send an 
email. Peter must concentrate on his 
family and the short-term treatment of the 
disease; it is expected that he will have 
surgery in the near future. 
 
There are positions still vacant on the 
Committee: Secretary, Publicity Officer 
and Technology Officer, we would be 
grateful if members of Kiama U3A could 
fill those positions, none of them onerous, 
but more on the Committee reduces the 
load on the current members and would 
provide more ideas and input to the work 
of the Committee. 
 
The position of Webmaster is currently 
filled but there is need for someone with 
Website skills to take over or least assist 
as we move forward to electronic 
registration with MyU3A. 
 
We hope to see you in Term 2. 
 
Charles Walker 
 
 
 
 
 

Apology 
Pamela Baxter 

As most of you are aware (those who 
actually read the newsletter) I try to get 
the monthly newsletter out at the 
beginning of the month.  Clearly in this 
instance I have failed.  I apologise. 
 
This means that you will get two 
newsletters in quick succession; this one 
and then the April one which will be the 
traditional one … course descriptors, 
course details and talks details. 
 
Once again please accept my apologies. 
 

 
 
 
Term 2 will bring us some new activities 
and some new ways of doing things.  We 
have waited for things to be as safe as 
possible for our members and we realise 
that this has caused frustration and for 
some, a sense of social isolation. 
 
Hopefully this new term can help resolve 
this.  There are some things that will 

A Communications and 
Equipment (Technology) 
Officer 
Are you comfortable around 
technology? 
 
Do you relish being able to 
solve problems? 
 
Do we have the job for 
you!! 
Release your inner geek and 
get to know the workings of 
the technology owned by 
Kiama U3A 
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change for us, they are intended to rebuild 
our membership, and to offer a greater 
variety of courses.  
 
Monday Talks will become a course and 
it will be necessary to enrol in this as for 
any other course.  It does not mean that 
attendance is necessary every week 
(although we hope that the range and 
diversity will make it inviting to do so).  
 
Courses: we are offering more short 
courses and making use of alternate 
venues as opportunities arise.  Some 
courses are capped numerically; either for 
health and safety (COVID spacing) or 
because of the nature of the course.  The 
shorter courses are less daunting for 
Course Leaders (and perhaps also for the 
participants).  It also allows for a “taste” 
approach to new areas … whereby 
participants are not tied to a single course 
for the term or year. 
 
All courses will be open to all participants 
and all courses fulfil the requirements of 
an U3A activity, including a duty of care 
and specific requirements for COVID 
(including the possibility of returning to 
masks and covid cleaning of furniture etc. 
 
 
Spoiler Alert: The following is a spoof 

 
New Sub Base Revealed:  

PM Canberra. 
John Pritchett 

After weeks of debate, the Government 
has decided on Lismore as the site for its 
nuclear submarine base.  "We thought of 
Newcastle, Port Kembla and Brisbane 
before settling on Lismore", said the Prime 
Minister yesterday.  "It's got everything - a 
deep-water port, dry-dock facilities in 
times of drought, and a willing work force 
crying out for jobs.  It's a win-win 
situation!" 
 
A Labor spokesperson slammed the 
decision as pre-election pork-barrelling.  
"Car parks were bad enough, but 
submarine parks are going too far!" 
UAP leader was equally scathing.  "We 
can't trust either Labor or the Liberals," he 
said.  "When I win the election, I will 

immediately buy a fleet of submarines and 
base them in Perth." 
 
 
One more time … this time with feeling! 
 
Opportunities for Members 

Pamela Baxter 

Most of us are now in a position where we 
have spent our lives accumulating 
knowledge and life skills.  And now?  For 
myself, I often think “What a waste … all 
that stuff I have learned (a lot of it very 
painful learning) and now it is of no use.”   

If this is your background … please think 
about sharing some of your hard-earned 
experience in the form of a course 
(ranging from one session to thirty-two).   

The courses should not be scary … think 
of it as chatting with a group of friends but 
with focus.   

We want to be able to offer a broader 
range of courses in 2022 (and 
beyond). We cannot do it without your 
help! 

 
 
Request to Members,  
If you are clearing out your lockdown 
games collection, Sue would love to 
accept board games like Scrabble or Risk 
to the group. No Chess or Backgammon, 
at the moment! 

 

Sigh … Jokes  
I googled “Rorshach test.” 
But for some reason, all that came up 
were pictures of my parents! 
 
What do we want? 
Low-flying airplane noises! 
When do we want them? 
Nnnnneeeeeeeeeeoooooooooow! 
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Fine Art History and 
Appreciation 

A March Birthday… Francisco Goya          
Peter Clarke 

La Nevada (The Snowstorm) 
 
Location:  Museo del Prado, Madrid 
Artist:  Francisco Goya 
Dimensions:  275cms X 293cms 
Medium:  Landscape, Oil on canvas 
Year:  1786-1787 
 
Francisco José de Goya y Lucientes was 
born in Fuendetodos, Aragón, Spain on 
the 30th March 1746. 
He was the fourth child of José Benito de 
Goya y Franque and Gracia de Lucientes 
y Salvador. He had three older siblings 
and two more were born after Francisco. 
 
At age 14, Goya studied under the painter 
José Luzán, where he copied stamps for 4 
years before striking out on his own. He 
moved to Madrid to study with Anton 
Raphael Mengs but ended up clashing 
with his master. 
He submitted entries for the Academia de 
Bellas Artes de San Fernando in 1763 and 
1766 but was denied entry to the 
Academia. 
  
At his own expense, Goya relocated to 
Rome, then the cultural capital of Europe. 
In 1771, having completed at least two 
surviving mythological paintings, Goya 
won second prize in a painting competition 

organized by the city of Parma. And in that 
year, he returned to the city of Zaragoza. 
 
He gained work in the city and studied 
with artist Francisco Bayeu y Subías 
whom he befriended.  In July of 1773 he 
married Francisco’s sister, Josefa, and 
their first child is born the following year.  
Somewhere around 1775 the family 
moves to Madrid.  Francisco Bayeu holds 
membership of the Academia de Bellas 
Artes and, in 1777 he becomes a director 
of the Royal Tapestry Works.  With these 
influences, Goya earns a commission for a 
series of tapestry cartoons for the Royal 
Tapestry Factory and over a period of five 
years Goya produced 42 patterns. 
 
In 1783 the Count of Floridablanca, a 
favourite of King Charles III, 
commissioned Goya to paint his portrait. 
This success led to Goya gaining 
friendship with the king’s half-brother Luis, 
and then a widening circle of Royal 
patrons.  In 1786 Goya gains a salaried 
position as a painter to Charles III.  
 
The work of a court painter is clearly 
centered around portraiture, but Goya 
produces other works. In 1786 he 
produces a series of paintings for the four 
seasons and for winter he chose a 
snowstorm.  
 
At first, the painting may be taken as 
simply recording an event that might occur 
in any winter. Five figures trudge through 
a strong wind, wearing clothing that blows 
in the wind towards the right of the picture. 
Snow lies heavily on the ground; the trees 
are denuded and lean heavily to the right. 
Even the dog is miserable in the weather, 
looking fearfully towards the advancing 
man on the path, cringing, tail between 
legs.  
 
Goya is not simply capturing an imaginary 
scene to suit his theme. If we look closely, 
the painting is also social commentary at a 
time when Goya’s livelihood depends on 
the patronage of the nobility and the 
Church’s Inquisition remains a powerful 
force in Spain. 
 



 

 5 

The painting does not portray five people 
heading home with a slaughtered pig that 
will provide adequate food for this cold 
day. Instead, we have two groups whose 
paths may simply have crossed or 
perhaps this is the conclusion of a 
transaction that has not gone well for the 
group in the foreground. 
 
The three figures to the front are dressed 
poorly. Clothes are loose and worn, and 
they huddle beneath blankets they have 
difficulty keeping wrapped around them for 
warmth. The figure to the left of the group 
does not even have full covering. Knees 
and parts of the legs are bare in this cold. 
 
Neither group acknowledges the other, but 
the rear group is dominant. They are 
better dressed against the cold. They 
occupy the path by right. The leading 
figure carries a firearm and is dressed in 
form fitting warm clothing, hooded against 
the cold. Behind him, leading the donkey, 
is probably his servant, still well protected 
against the cold. The harness on the 
donkey is highly decorated; it is not simply 
a beast of burden; it is an animal 
belonging to a wealthy owner. 
 
Has the hooded figure just used the gun to 
slaughter the pig? Was the pig raised and 
tended by the three farmers in the 
foreground. Is this a portrayal of a master 
claiming property from serfs, who are also 
property, at the height of winter, a time of 
greatest need? Is this a social 
commentary disguised as a winter 
landscape?   
 
In 1789 Goya is appointed court painter to 
Charles IV and the following year he is 
appointed First Court Painter with a salary 
of 50,000 reales and an allowance of 500 
ducats for a coach. His position appears 
secured and his reputation and standing is 
established. 
 
But in 1793 Goya suffered a severe and 
undiagnosed illness which left him deaf 
and after which his work became 
progressively darker and pessimistic.  
Various theories abound, including lead 
poisoning, (considering the amount of lead 
white that Goya grinds and uses in his 

works). Others suggest the onset of 
paranoid dementia which became 
progressively worse particularly after the 
French invasion of 1808. 
 
But between his appointment in 1790 and 
1800, Goya is involved in numerous royal 
portraits including those of the king and 
the queen, many other nobles and the 
Spanish Prime Minister, Manuel de 
Godoy. With de Godoy’s encouragement, 
between 1790 and 1800 Goya paints la 
maja desnuda thought to be “the first 
totally profane life-size female nude in 
western art”.  It has no pretence of an 
allegorical or mythological meaning.  
Perhaps it could be described as the first 
Playboy centrefold.  
 
The model was possibly de Godoy’s 
mistress and the painting remained in his 
possession until he was disgraced after 
the French invasion. The Inquisition 
seized the painting as profane after de 
Godoy was sent into exile in 1813. It was 
eventually returned to the Academy of 
Fine Arts in 1836. 
 
In his portraits of the royals, Goya is not 
inclined to flatter his patrons. His work is 
often marked by subtle satire. Between 
1800 and 1801 he paints the portrait of 
Charles IV and his family.  
 
Charles IV was a weak ruler, and his wife 
Louisa had the real power behind the 
throne.  Goya places her at the centre of 
the portrait, the place that would usually 
have been reserved for the King.  In a 
similarity to Velázquez ‘painting of the 
Spanish infanta, Goya paints himself into 
the rear of the portrait, looking out and 
perhaps casting judgement on his 
subjects. And the Royal family are posed 
in front of a painting of Lot and his 
daughters, perhaps a reference to the 
known sexuality of the court where 
Charles was known to be a cuckold. 
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La familia deCarlos IV 
Charles IV of Spain and his family  

Location:  Museo del Prado, Madrid 
Artist:  Francisco Goya 
Dimensions:  280cms X 336 cms 
Medium  Portrait; oil on canvas 
Year:   1800-1801 
 
 
French troops entered Spain unopposed 
in November 1807 Charles IV was forced 
to abdicate and Joseph, Napoleon’s 
brother became king of Spain. On the 2nd 
May 1808, the people of Madrid rose in 
revolt and on the 3rd May, supressing the 
revolt, a number of Madrid’s citizens are 
executed by firing squad 
 
Goya captures the event in his painting 
“The Third of May 1808”. Kenneth Clarke 
describes the work:” by a stroke of genius 
(Goya) has contrasted the fierce repetition 
of the soldiers’ attitudes and the steely line 
of their rifles, with the crumbling 
irregularity of their target” The illumination 
of the scene falls on the victims, a priest, 
and the kneeling central figure, a simple 
labourer, arms outstretched either in 
pleading or defiance.  Bodies of the 
previous executed lie in the foreground 
while in the shadow to the rear, the next in 
line to be executed await their fate. The 
soldiers are in shadow, their faces not 
identified. Goya has captured an act of 
terror, an impersonal vengeance action 
that has no relationship to justice or law. 

 
 
 
 

 
El Tres de mayo de 1808 

The third of May 1808 
 

Location:  Museo del Prado, Madrid 
Artist:  Francisco  Goya 
Dimensions:  268cms X 347cms 
Medium  History painting; oil on 

canvas 
Year:   1814 
 
Goya’s wife Josefa died in 1812 and Goya 
becomes more solitary.  The Bourbon 
monarchy was restored by the victors of 
the Napoleonic wars, but Goya is not 
favoured by Ferdinand VII.  
Goya completed a series of plates known 
as The Disasters of war a series of 81 
works, never intended for public display, 
they were finally shown in 1863, 35 years 
after Goya’s death 
Records of Goya’s later life are scant.  He 
is tormented by fears of old age and 
insanity.  He lives virtually alone outside 
Madrid in a farmhouse converted to a 
studio.  At the age of 75 in mental and 
physical despair he completes the work of 
his 14 Black paintings. 
In 1824 accompanied only by his maid, 
and some say his mistress, Goya 
abandons Spain for Bordeaux.  Following 
a stroke which left him paralysed on his 
right side, suffering failing eyesight and 
with poor access to painting materials, 
Goya dies and is buried on the 16th April 
1828 aged 82. His body was later re-
interred in the Real Ermita de San Antonio 
de la Florida in Madrid. 
 
Famously the skull was missing, a detail 
the Spanish Consul communicated to his 
superiors in Madrid. They wired back 
“send Goya, with or without head”. 
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Three Lessons Learnt When Travelling 

Lynne Smith 
On a flight home from Oslo, with a 
stopover in the UK, it was only when in 
transit at Heathrow that we noticed that 
John’s ongoing boarding pass was for the 
wrong flight.  This was in spite of the fact 
we had official written confirmation of all 
the flights on our trip.  We immediately 
notified the airline; however, we were told 
by the very unhelpful BA staff to wait until 
all passengers had boarded. Half an hour 
after the jumbo was full, the airline 
admitted it was their error and John had 
been mixed up with someone else of the 
same name.  
They then managed to find him a seat but 
as you can imagine the boarded 
passengers were not happy: the reception 
was frosty to say the least.  No doubt they 
thought, what we all tend to think when 
made to wait for late passengers, that they 
have probably been in the bar enjoying 
themselves. I was lucky and had a seat 
near the door, but John had to walk the 
length of the plane apologising as he 
went. 
Lesson learnt: If your name is John 
Smith always check your boarding pass. 
 
On a homeward bound flight from 
Amsterdam, we stopped over in 
Singapore to find that my luggage had not 
arrived. This was a long time ago when 
airlines gave you a clothes allowance if 
your luggage went missing.  As I was 
wearing clothes suited to the colder 
climate we had left, I armed myself with 
the allowance and we were dropped at a 
large department store.  When I could find 
no summer clothes that fitted, a helpful, 
but tiny, local sales assistant suggested I 
try “the big lady section” only to find that 
all it contained was very colourful flowered 
shorts and mumus! Luckily, after 
searching the adjacent shopping centre, 
we found a Marks and Spencer where the 
clothes, while much more expensive, were 
my size. 
Lesson learnt: if your luggage is lost, 
hope it is somewhere where you are the 
same size as the locals! 
 

My daughter collects giraffes (not live 
ones) and while visiting her in London she 
asked me to take home her 11/2 m high 
wooden giraffe she had bought in Africa. 
Its ears were falling off, so we tied a 
plastic bag over its head.  If you ever want 
to strike up conversations, carry a giraffe 
with a bag on its head.  When boarding 
the BA plane in London, an agreeable 
flight attendant put the giraffe in a 
business class locker (even though I was 
in economy).  However, on arriving in 
Sydney, a different and very pompous 
business class flight attendant refused to 
get it. “There is nothing from economy 
especially a giraffe there” he said.  
“Yes, there is” I replied and with great glee 
opened the locker and retrieved my 
giraffe. 
Lesson learnt: when carrying a giraffe on 
a plane; travel business class! 
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This table, outlines the components of the Monday Talks programme, 2022:  remember to sign up for the course labelled “Monday 
Talks” 
 

Dates Speaker Topic Description 
 
May 2nd 

Pamela Baxter Snippets from the life of an Humanitarian Worker 
Pamela will share some experiences from a life working in situations of conflict and natural 
disasters, across a range of countries and cultures.  A window into a very different life. 
 

 
May 9th 

Jeff Bayley  
 

1950s: - Growing up in a British Colony.  Growing up in a British Colony, effectively an empty 
country filled by the British with people from India, Africa, Portugal, China, a small number of 
Indigenous Amerindians, and an even smaller number of British. 
 

 
May 16th 

John and Lynne 
Smith 

Land of the Pharaohs.  Lynne and John will describe the highlights of a 2019 trip to Egypt and 
Jordan. They will teach us something about the world of the Pharaohs and the settlement of 
Petra in Jordan.  An enlightening learning experience. 
 

May 23rd Brian Cowling Excursion 
 

 
May 30th 

Pamela Baxter 
and friends 

Poetry for Fun.  Pamela and friends will share some of their own writing and discuss the 
background and the trials and tribulations of writing. Be prepared to laugh and perhaps cry (a 
little). A fun afternoon. 
 

 
June 6th 

John McCarthy The Nature of Future War.  Given the conflict arising with China, the nature of future war is 
very relevant to today’s world crisis. What will war look like in the future?  A fascinating 
afternoon with discussion to follow. 

 
June 13th 

Wendy 
Leatheam 

Stained Glass: ‘Capturing the Light’ - two talks covering a brief history of glass and glassmaking, 
then introducing beautiful examples of stained glass found all over the world, in both sacred and 
secular settings. (Pt 1) 
 

 
June 20th 

Wendy 
Leatheam 

Stained Glass: ‘Capturing the Light’ - two talks covering a brief history of glass and glassmaking, 
then introducing beautiful examples of stained glass found all over the world, in both sacred and 
secular settings. (Pt 2) 
 

 


